

Careers guidance and access for education and training providers

Statutory guidance for schools and guidance for further education colleges and sixth form colleges

July 2021

Contents

Summary	3
About this guidance	3
Expiry or review date	4
What legislation does this guidance refer to?	4
Who is this guidance for?	4
Main points	5
Introduction: what governors, school and college leaders and Careers Leaders no know	eed to
The importance of careers education and guidance	7
The 'Baker Clause': supporting students to understand the full range of education training options	ion and 7
The Skills for Jobs white paper	8
The careers system	9
Accountability and quality	11
What is the governing body expected to do?	13
Compliance with legal duties, funding requirements and statutory guidance	14
Meeting the Gatsby Benchmarks	15
Benchmark 1: A stable careers programme	15
Benchmark 2: Learning from career and labour market information	18
Benchmark 3: Addressing the needs of each pupil	20
Benchmark 4: Linking curriculum learning to careers	26
Benchmark 5: Encounters with employers and employees	28
Benchmark 6: Experiences of workplaces	31
Benchmark 7: Encounters with further and higher education	33
Legal duty for schools and academies: access to providers of technical education apprenticeships (the 'Baker Clause')	ion and 35
Benchmark 8: Personal guidance	38
Annex A: Example of a policy statement on provider access	40

Summary

About this guidance

This is statutory guidance from the Department for Education (the department) issued under <u>Section 45A of the Education Act 1997</u>. Maintained schools and academies in England must have regard to it when carrying out their duty to ensure that there is an opportunity for a range of providers to access pupils to inform them about technical education and apprenticeships. Maintained schools, academies, further education colleges and sixth form colleges must also have regard to it when carrying out their duty or funding requirement to provide pupils with independent careers guidance.

"Independent" is defined as external to the school or college. External sources of careers support could include employer visits, mentoring, website, telephone and helpline access and personal guidance provided externally to the school or college. Taken together, the external sources must include information on the range of education and training options, including apprenticeships. Personal guidance does not have to be external – it can be delivered by school or college staff, if trained. Where this advice or any other element of the careers programme is internal, it must be supplemented by external sources of support to ensure compliance with the legal duty.

"Careers guidance" is understood in this document to be the full range of activity delivered under the eight Gatsby Benchmarks.

Colleges also have a legal requirement to provide all college students with guidance materials and a wide range of up-to-date reference materials relating to careers education and career opportunities, as per <u>section 45 of the Education Act 1997</u>.

Providers should check their grant funding agreements for requirements which relate to the provision of careers guidance. The department encourages academies without the requirement and other providers of post-16 education and training, including independent learning providers, to follow this guidance as a statement of good practice.

We use the terms "must" and "should" throughout the guidance. We use the term "must" when the person in question is legally required to do something and "should" when the advice set out should be followed unless there is good reason not to.

The use of the word 'school' in this guidance refers to maintained schools, academies and free schools. A 'maintained school' is a community, foundation or voluntary school, community or foundation special school (other than one established in a hospital) that provides secondary education, or pupil referral unit.

The use of the word '**college**' in this guidance refers to both further education (FE) and sixth form colleges.

The use of the word '**student**' in this guidance refers to pupils, students, learners, and young people (who are considered not in education, employment or training (NEET), for example). Where another term is used, such as 'pupil' this is used to reflect the original wording of legislation or the Gatsby Benchmarks.

The use of the word 'parent' in this guidance refers to parents, carers, and guardians of pupils, students, learners, and young people. For the purposes of this guidance, the word 'parent' includes all those with parental responsibility, including parents, guardians, and those who care for the young person.

This guidance replaces the October 2018 documents: statutory guidance for schools on careers guidance and access for education and training providers and guidance for further education colleges and sixth form colleges on careers guidance.

Expiry or review date

This guidance will be reviewed annually and updated if necessary.

What legislation does this guidance refer to?

- Section 42A, 42B, 45 and 45A of the Education Act 1997
- Section 72 of the Education and Skills Act 2008
- Schedule 4 (15) of the School Information (England) Regulations 2008

Who is this guidance for?

This guidance is for:

- governing bodies, proprietors, school and college leaders, careers leaders and staff in maintained schools, academies, free schools (including alternative provision academies and free schools) and colleges (that provide secondary education and post-16 education);
- local authorities that maintain pupil referral units that provide secondary education and post-16 education.

The guidance applies to:

All students in school from year 8 to year 13;

- All students in college up to and including the age of 18;
- Students aged up to 25 with a current <u>education</u>, <u>health and care plan</u> in place under section 37 of the Children and Families Act 2014.

Main points

There has been no change to careers legislation. The associated duties and equivalent requirements in funding agreements continue to rest with schools and colleges. The department asks all maintained schools and academies to pay particular attention to their legal requirements under the provider access duty, commonly known as the 'Baker Clause', and make sure they have put in place arrangements to comply fully with this law. Schools must provide opportunities for a range of education and training providers to access all year 8 to 13 pupils to inform them about approved technical education qualifications and apprenticeships. Ofsted's school inspection handbook has been updated to highlight the importance of schools understanding and meeting the requirements of this legislation, as careers information, education, advice and guidance is one of the key areas that informs inspectors' overall judgements on Personal Development.

With the government's reforms to technical education and skills and the impact of COVID-19 on the labour market, there will be an increasing need for schools and colleges to work in partnership with employers, careers advisers, local authorities and other education and training providers to support students to prepare for the workplace and to make informed choices about the next step in their education or training. To support this, the department is funding The Careers & Enterprise Company to support schools and colleges to develop careers programmes in line with their careers requirements and the Gatsby Benchmarks. The department also funds the National Careers Service to provide free, impartial careers information, advice and guidance to students, parents, and teachers through a website, web chat service and telephone helpline.

Changes made to this guidance include:

- Bringing together the statutory guidance for schools and the guidance for colleges on careers guidance into a single document;
- New section to bring the key points for governors and senior leaders into one place;
- Text added to describe the range of support made available by the department, particularly through The Careers & Enterprise Company and the National Careers Service, to help schools and colleges achieve the Gatsby Benchmarks;

- New paragraphs explaining the importance of the skills and technical education reforms set out in the department's white paper, <u>'Skills for Jobs:</u> <u>Lifelong Learning for Opportunity and Growth'</u> and how schools and colleges should highlight the opportunities these reforms will create for students;
- Text added to make it clear that schools and colleges should not promote
 HE as a better or more favourable route than FE and apprenticeships;
 and should inform students when evidence suggests that courses they are
 considering lead to poor career outcomes;
- Changes to reflect the coverage of careers guidance in Ofsted's Education Inspection Framework, published in 2019 and <u>Ofsted's school inspection</u> <u>handbook</u>, updated in June 2020;
- References to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and how schools and colleges can adapt their careers provision.

Introduction: what governors, school and college leaders and Careers Leaders need to know

The importance of careers education and guidance

High quality careers education and guidance in school or college is critical to young people's futures. It helps to prepare them for the workplace by providing a clear understanding of the world of work including the routes to jobs and careers that they might find engaging and rewarding. It supports them to acquire the self-development and career management skills they need to achieve positive employment destinations. This helps students to choose their pathways, improve their life opportunities and contribute to a productive and successful economy. The COVID-19 pandemic has had an unprecedented impact on the economy, education and the opportunities open to students. Research has shown that school and college leaders recognise that careers guidance has become more important than ever as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. The department urges senior leaders to back their careers team, especially their Careers Leader, and to invest in personal guidance provided by a qualified careers adviser. This will allow the continued delivery of high-quality, progressive careers programmes that support all students to acquire the knowledge, skills and confidence to fulfil their potential. This statutory guidance explains the support we have put in place to help schools and colleges achieve this.

The 'Baker Clause': supporting students to understand the full range of education and training options

Schools and colleges have a responsibility to set students on the path that will secure the best outcome which will enable them to progress in education and work and give employers the highly skilled people they need. That means schools and colleges must act impartially, in line with their statutory duty or contractual requirement, and not show bias towards any route, be that academic or technical. They should promote a full range of technical options.

Schools have an important role in correcting the imbalance in careers information which means that in years 9 and 10 far fewer students have been spoken to about technical choices in comparison to academic routes, and only 4% of young people start an apprenticeship after their GCSEs. Schools must open their doors to other education and training providers, in line with their statutory responsibilities under the 'Baker Clause', putting in place a range of opportunities for providers of technical education and apprenticeships to talk to all year 8 to 13 pupils about their education or training offer. This is vital to ensure that all pupils are aware of the benefits of apprenticeships, T Levels and other approved technical education qualifications and can consider them, alongside

academic options, when making decisions about their next steps. Further details about what schools must do to comply with the 'Baker Clause' are on page 35.

The Skills for Jobs white paper

Schools and colleges should always focus on the student and what is best for them. Although our universities are world-class, it is not the only choice: in many cases, a college course or apprenticeship can offer better outcomes. A review of post-18 education and funding showed that only 66% of graduates were in high-skilled employment in 2019 and we have a smaller proportion of people with higher-level technical qualifications in this country compared to competitors like Germany and Canada, for example. Research shows that in the UK men with a higher technical (level 4) qualification earn on average £5,100 more at age 30 than those with a degree (level 6). For women achieving a higher technical (level 5) qualification, the difference is £2,700.

The department's white paper, 'Skills for Jobs: Lifelong Learning for Opportunity and Growth' sets out how we will reform further education so it supports people to get the skills our economy needs. We are building on our successful apprenticeship reforms, where a focus on employer needs and standards transformed apprenticeships from a second-rate option to a prestigious choice. We will apply this principle across post-16 technical education and training. We will continue to roll out T Levels, to prepare students for entry into skilled employment or higher levels of technical study, including apprenticeships. We will reform higher technical education with a new approval system based on employer-led standards and expand our flagship Institutes of Technology programme to every part of the country.

The white paper recognises the importance of continuing to improve careers guidance in schools and colleges so that students can make an informed choice between technical and academic options and students following 16 to 19 study programmes can focus on progression to education or training at the next level or to employment. The white paper confirms that the department will continue to roll out Careers Hubs, Careers Leader training, digital support and the Enterprise Adviser Network, to extend the support that is proven to accelerate progress against the Gatsby Benchmarks to more schools and colleges. This was recommended by the Independent Review of Post-18 Funding.

In exchange for this continued investment, schools and colleges must comply with their statutory careers duties and equivalent funding agreement requirements. They should continue to make every effort to improve their performance against the Gatsby Benchmarks. In 2019 to 2020, schools and colleges achieved on average twice as many benchmarks (3.75) as they did in 2016 to 2017 (1.87), meaning that with the right level of support, this represents a demanding but achievable standard that the department expects all schools and colleges to meet.

The careers system

Following the implementation of the department's 2017 careers strategy, England now has the foundations of a coherent and well-established careers education system. This section describes the framework that is in place to improve young people's careers guidance and the support available to help schools and colleges to develop their careers programmes.

The Gatsby Benchmarks

The department expects all schools and colleges to use the internationally recognised Gatsby Benchmarks to develop a careers programme that increases opportunities for students to access everything from experiences of the workplace and personal guidance with a careers adviser, to engagement with employers, colleges, training providers and universities. The benchmarks are non-statutory but support schools and colleges by providing a framework around which they can develop their careers programme in line with their legal requirements to provide independent careers guidance to all 12- to- 18year olds and students aged up to 25 with an education, health and care plan. The benchmarks also support schools to fulfil their statutory duty to enable access of training providers to showcase to students what technical education and apprenticeships can offer. The Gatsby Foundation has produced a handbook that details the eight Gatsby Benchmarks and provides information on how to work towards them (a printable table of the Gatsby Benchmarks can be found on page 9). Further benchmark toolkits for schools, colleges and those working with students with special educational needs or disabilities (SEND) are available from The Careers & Enterprise Company and Good Career Guidance for the SEND sector from The Gatsby Foundation. They provide case studies of best practice and practical suggestions for implementing the eight benchmarks. These toolkits are part of a Resource Directory, a curated one-stop shop of high quality, trusted careers tools, guidance and information.

A successful pilot of the Gatsby Benchmarks with sixteen education providers in the North East Local Enterprise Partnership area took place between 2015 and 2017. The evaluation of the pilot shows the transformation in careers provision that took place, highlighting the importance of regional coordination and facilitators, institution leadership and self-evaluation and data. The Careers & Enterprise Company, funded by the department, is expanding this careers infrastructure to help schools and colleges across England to achieve the Gatsby Benchmarks.

The Careers & Enterprise Company

The Careers & Enterprise Company has established networks between employers and schools and colleges to increase students' exposure to the world of work. The Enterprise Adviser Network recruits volunteers from a range of business sectors to work with

schools and colleges to strengthen employer links and deliver high-quality careers education plans. Over 3,600 Enterprise Advisers are working with schools and colleges across the country. Research shows that 260 Cornerstone Employers, with a strong track record in engaging with education, are providing leadership and strategic support and boosting business engagement with schools and colleges, particularly in disadvantaged areas.

Careers leadership is becoming established in schools and colleges and is crucial to improving careers provision. Schools and colleges are expected to appoint a Careers Leader who has the skills, commitment and backing from their senior leadership team, including protected time that enables the Careers Leader to carry out the role effectively. Schools and colleges must name the Careers Leader and publish their contact details on their website. The Careers & Enterprise Company has introduced <u>free training</u> <u>programmes</u>, supported by funding for bursaries, to allow Careers Leaders to participate in training. <u>An evaluation of the Careers Leaders</u> training found more than nine in ten Careers Leaders say that careers provision has improved since <u>the department's 2017</u> <u>Careers Strategy</u> with the Gatsby Benchmarks being identified as a game changer.

In September 2018, Careers Hubs were launched across the country, each with a dedicated Hub Lead bringing together a group of secondary schools and colleges with partners in the business, public, education and voluntary sectors to deliver the Gatsby Benchmarks. More than 2,265 schools and colleges (45%) are now in Careers Hubs and are making the fastest progress against the Gatsby Benchmarks. The department is committed to extending access to Careers Hubs to all secondary schools and colleges in England.

This raised profile of careers and shared understanding of what works is reflected in the increasing numbers of schools and colleges using Compass, the online evaluation tool, to self-assess their careers programme and track their improvements. Compass data is confidential to the school or college concerned, but they may choose to share the data with governors, parents, colleagues, and Ofsted. All eligible schools can now upgrade to Compass+ which offers the facility to collect student level data. Compass+ helps schools benchmark, manage, track and report on their school's careers provision. Compass+ integrates with a school's Management Information System and pulls in pupil level data. Schools can then personalise careers interventions to the individual student, with the aim of supporting more targeted careers programme planning and delivery.

The Compass data charts the sustained progress that schools and colleges are making with improvements across every dimension of careers support. The Careers & Enterprise Company produces an annual publication showing how careers guidance is developing in England's schools and colleges. The 2020 report shows that an average of 3.75 benchmarks were being achieved by schools and colleges by the end of the 2019 to 2020 academic year with accelerated progress for those in Careers Hubs and the

Enterprise Adviser Network. The report also shows that students' employability skills and work readiness improved as a result of the Gatsby Benchmarks.

The National Careers Service

The National Careers Service provides free impartial information, advice and guidance on education, training and work to adults and young people aged 13 years and over. Individuals can access support through a website, telephone helpline and web chat service. Advisers can support young people to make informed choices by providing insights into all the different routes including apprenticeships, traineeships, other technical qualifications and academic options. This can supplement support available to students through the school or college, particularly outside of term time. Transition support after exam results is often critical in securing a successful destination for school and college leavers.

The Careers & Enterprise Company and National Careers Service are aligning their activities, including developing shared terminology, a common approach to labour market information and supporting a seamless transition for young people from school and college into further education, training or work.

Accountability and quality

Schools and colleges should understand and plan for how careers guidance features in Ofsted's Education Inspection Framework and in the individual handbooks for maintained schools and academies and further education and skills. The education inspection framework includes careers guidance as part of a personal development judgement. Ofsted is legally required to comment, in an inspection report, on the careers guidance provided at colleges to 16- to- 18-year-olds and students aged up to 25 with an education, health and care plan. Ofsted inspectors will also inspect and comment on careers advice on short and full inspections of all further education and skills providers as appropriate. Ofsted has updated its school inspection handbook to strengthen the focus on careers guidance, including by clarifying that inspectors will always report where a school falls short of the requirements of the provider access legislation ('Baker Clause'), as well as considering how it affects a school's inspection grade. In assessing a secondary school's personal development offer, inspectors will assess the quality of careers information, education, advice and guidance and how well it benefits pupils in choosing and deciding on their next steps. This will include looking at the school's implementation of the provider access arrangements to enable a range of education and training providers to speak to students in years 8 to 13. Ofsted expects that a good school or college will prepare all students for future success in education, employment or training, provide unbiased information about potential next steps and provide good quality, meaningful opportunities for encounters with the world of work.

A successful careers guidance programme will also be reflected in higher numbers of students progressing to positive and sustained destinations such as apprenticeships, technical routes, school sixth forms, sixth form colleges, further education colleges, universities or employment. Destination measures provide clear and comparable information on the success of schools and colleges in helping all their students take qualifications that offer them the best opportunity to continue in education, training or employment. Local authorities have a range of statutory duties to track the destinations for young people, and to identify and support young people who are not in education, employment and training. To facilitate this schools should ensure that they maintain contacts with the local authority in their area. The department publish key stage 4 and 16 to 18 (key stage 5) education destinations in performance tables on gov.uk, meaning that they are now an established part of the accountability system. The Gatsby Benchmark 3 section of this guidance provides further detail on destinations data.

Schools and colleges can gain formal accreditation of their careers programme through the Quality in Careers Standard - the single national quality award for careers education, information, advice and guidance. The Standard is owned by the Quality in Careers Consortium which involves the major professional associations of school and college leaders alongside the Career Development Institute and Careers England. The Standard is fully aligned to the Gatsby Benchmarks and incorporates Compass and Compass+ into its processes. The Standard seeks additional evidence of outcomes for students from the school or college careers programme. As the Standard is externally assessed by one of the Licensed Awarding Bodies, appointed by the Consortium, student voice is a key part of assessors evidence gathering on the impact the careers programme has had on students' career-related learning. We strongly recommend that all schools and colleges work towards the single national Quality in Careers Standard to support the development of their careers programme.

We require colleges to hold the <u>matrix Standard</u> if they are in receipt of funding from the Education and Skills Funding Agency adult education budget. The matrix Standard is a national quality standard that helps organisations to assess, measure and improve the management and delivery of their information, advice and/or guidance services. The matrix Standard focuses on leadership and management, how the college provides the service, the quality of delivery including how useful customers find the service and how the college evaluates and continuously develops the service.

The rest of this document provides further detail on what schools and colleges are expected to do to meet their statutory and contractual careers requirements, structured around the eight Gatsby Benchmarks. We recognise that some areas of careers provision have been hit hard by the COVID-19 pandemic, particularly those requiring direct engagement with employers or the involvement of external stakeholders. Throughout this guidance, the department encourages schools and colleges to consider using digital resources and online communications to deliver virtual careers experiences if activities cannot be delivered in person. It is important to make sure the activities are

high quality and meaningful for students. The Careers & Enterprise Company has developed a <u>Can-do Guide</u>, in collaboration with The Gatsby Foundation, to show how practice can be adapted in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. The National Careers Service has resources to support digital or virtual experiences including '<u>making the most of virtual jobs fairs</u>' and '<u>how to find a virtual internship</u>'.

What is the governing body expected to do?

In schools and colleges, the governing body should provide clear advice and guidance on which the school or college leader can base a strategic careers plan which meets the legal or contractual requirements of the school or college. The plan should be developed in line with the Gatsby Benchmarks and informed by the requirements and expectations set out in this document. This plan should show how the careers programme will be implemented and how its impact will be measured. Every school and college should have a member of their governing body who takes a strategic interest in careers education and guidance and encourages employer engagement. The governing body must make sure that independent careers guidance is provided to all 12- to- 18-year-olds and students aged up to 25 with an education, health and care plan, and that it is:

- presented in an impartial manner, showing no bias or favouritism towards a particular institution, education or work option;
- includes information on the range of education or training options, including apprenticeships and technical education routes;
- guidance that the person giving it considers will promote the best interests of the students to whom it is given.

In schools, the governing body must also make sure that arrangements are in place to allow a range of education and training providers to access all students in years 8 to 13 to inform them about approved technical education qualifications and apprenticeships, and that a policy statement setting out these arrangements is published (the legal requirements of the 'Baker Clause'). This should be part of a broader approach to ensuring that students are aware of the full range of academic and technical routes available to them at each transition point.

<u>The governance handbook</u> provides information on governors' other legal duties, for example making sure the careers programme and name of the Careers Leader are published on the website.

Compliance with legal duties, funding requirements and statutory guidance

Where someone has a complaint about a maintained school not complying with these duties or considers a school has not complied with this statutory guidance, these should be resolved locally. This will usually include considering a complaint in line with the school's published complaints procedure, which all schools are required to have by law. Complainants should be able to lodge their complaints or objections easily and we expect governing boards or schools to consider complaints impartially. If a complaint remains unresolved and is raised with the department, the department can review whether the school has failed to have regard to this statutory guidance. The department may take further action if, following a complaint, it finds fault with a school's policies. Such action could include an official or a minister from the department writing to the school or the use of the Secretary of State's intervention powers to require appropriate remedial action to be taken as per section 496 and 497 of the Education Act 1996.

Before escalating an academy complaint to the department, the complainant should first complain to the academy and follow the academy's complaints procedure. We cannot change an academy's decision about a complaint. The role of the department is to make sure the academy handles your complaint properly. For further information please refer to How ESFA handles complaints about academies.

The department has evidence that some schools are not complying with provider access legislation (the 'Baker Clause') and is taking action to enforce this law. The department is keen to hear from colleges who continue to experience difficulties in gaining access to schools to talk to pupils about their education and training offer.

Colleges comply with the conditions of their contracts and department funding rules. For further information on complaints about colleges and training providers please refer to the department's <u>Complaints procedure</u>.

Meeting the Gatsby Benchmarks

Benchmark 1: A stable careers programme

Every school and college should have an embedded programme of career education and guidance that is known and understood by students, parents, teachers, governors, employers and other agencies.

- Every school and college should have a stable, structured careers programme that has the explicit backing of the senior management team and has an identified and appropriately trained person responsible for it.
- The careers programme should be published on the school's or college's website in a way that enables students, parents, school/college staff and employers to access and understand it.
- The programme should be regularly evaluated with feedback from students, parents, school/college staff and employers as part of the evaluation process.

This benchmark provides a foundation for the other seven benchmarks. A stable careers programme allows schools and colleges to meet their legal or contractual careers requirements by offering a range of high-quality and inspiring, progressive careers activities that enable students to make well-informed decisions about education, training, apprenticeship and employment opportunities. The careers programme should have strong backing from the governors and senior leadership team and be embedded in school or college structures through the development of a strategic careers plan.

The careers programme should inform young people, teachers, parents and employers what each student can expect from their careers education and guidance, in each year at the school or college. Schools and colleges should identify and agree learning outcomes for students taking part in the activities organised under the eight Gatsby Benchmarks. Schools and colleges can consider using the Career Development Framework, published by the Career Development Institute, to shape career learning outcomes within the careers programme.

Careers Leaders are the critical factor in the development and implementation of an effective strategic careers plan and of a progressive careers programme, developed in line with the Gatsby Benchmarks. Every school and college should appoint a named person to the Careers Leader role: a dedicated professional who is a member of the senior leadership team, or works directly with them, and who is responsible and accountable for the delivery of the school or college careers programme. Careers Leaders should be well supported by the senior management team and by their peers.

This role is distinct from the careers adviser or college careers services, who provide personal guidance to students and offer specific expertise on the labour market, educational pathways and progression routes and career decision-making. The Careers & Enterprise Company has published a guide, 'Understanding the role of the Careers Leader', that defines the responsibilities of the role. They can be summarised under four main headings:

- Leadership a good leader who takes responsibility for developing, running and reporting on the school or college careers programme.
- Management a skilful manager who is able to plan careers activities, manage the careers budget and, in some cases, manage other staff involved in the delivery of careers guidance.
- Coordination a careful coordinator of staff from across the school or college and from outside.
- Networking a good networker who can establish and develop links with employers, education and training providers and careers organisations.

Schools and colleges have the autonomy to shape the Careers Leader role in line with their priorities but should consider evidence about what works and examples of good practice. Research with 750 Careers Leaders identifies that the amount of time spent on careers leadership and the allocation of a budget are both factors associated with achieving a higher number of Gatsby Benchmarks. Schools and colleges should allocate sufficient time and resource for Careers Leaders and discuss priorities to ensure that the time is used to best effect.

The department is funding The Careers & Enterprise Company to develop the Careers Leader role through training, resources, peer learning, business connections and wider networks. An <u>independent evaluation</u> showed that the department's investment in this training has improved practice in schools and colleges. In addition, The Careers & Enterprise Company are developing free online learning modules which will include, online <u>Careers Leader induction and modules</u> for key education stakeholders (including governors and school and college leaders) covering careers awareness. Schools and college leaders should meet staff following completion of Careers Leader training to discuss how they are going to implement their learning and improve provision in the school or college.

The Careers & Enterprise Company's Enterprise Adviser Network has built a national network of Enterprise Coordinators co-funded with the Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) to help schools and colleges increase engagement with employers. Enterprise Coordinators work with clusters of up to 20 schools and colleges, connecting them with local employers and careers providers and supporting achievement of the Gatsby Benchmarks. In addition, each school or college in the Network is supported by an Enterprise Adviser – a senior volunteer from business – who can provide strategic

support in developing a careers and enterprise plan and build employer networks. All schools and colleges are encouraged to sign up.

Careers Hubs build on the support that the Enterprise Adviser Network provides, by coordinating activity and building capacity across schools and colleges in the Hub.

Evidence published by CEC in November 2020 showed that schools and colleges in Hubs are performing at more than twice the level of those outside the Network and are delivering accelerated progress towards achieving the Gatsby Benchmarks.

The department <u>requires</u> maintained schools and expects academies and colleges to publish the following information about their careers programme on their websites:

- The name, email address and telephone number of the Careers Leader;
- A summary of the careers programme, including details of how students, parents, teachers and employers may access information about the careers programme;
- How the school or college measures and assesses the impact of the careers programme on students;
- The date of the school's or college's next review of the information published.

This information should relate to the delivery of independent careers guidance in accordance with legal or contractual requirements and the expectations set out in this statutory guidance. In particular, schools and colleges should demonstrate how they are working towards meeting all eight Gatsby Benchmarks, as part of a summary of the careers programme that includes aims, objectives and activities provided for each year group. Schools should also incorporate the policy statement on provider access that they must publish under section 42B of the Education Act 1997 (Annex A).

Regular feedback on the careers programme should be invited from students, parents, teachers and employers. This should feed into overall development plans for the school or college to make it easier to evaluate and improve the careers programme to meet the needs of students.

Benchmark 2: Learning from career and labour market information

Every student, and their parents (where appropriate), should have access to good quality information about future study options and labour market opportunities. They will need the support of an informed adviser to make the best use of available information.

- By the age of 14, all pupils should have accessed and used information about career paths and the labour market to inform their own decisions on study options.
- During their study programme all students should access and use information about career paths and the labour market to inform their own decisions about study options.
- Parents should be encouraged to access and use information about labour markets and future study options to inform their support to their children.

Schools and colleges should inform students whether courses they are considering lead to good or poor career outcomes, by referring students and their parents to impartial sources of information that allow direct comparisons between different courses. The National Careers Service website includes a course directory which allows users to search for education and training opportunities across England. Information about apprenticeships and Tlevels, including course finder tools, is available on gov.uk. The department's ambition is to update the National Careers Service website to become a single source of government-assured careers information. Discover Uni is the official source of information and guidance on higher education in the UK. The site allows users to search for and compare information and data for individual undergraduate courses across the UK, alongside researching other sources of advice they may need such as application and funding information.

Schools and colleges should use labour market information (LMI) including job roles, pay and vacancies to highlight trends and explore what different sectors might look like in the future. This will equip students to understand the potential opportunities and challenges within each industry and begin preparing for the world of work. LMI can broaden horizons and promote social mobility by helping students to identify careers with good prospects that they may not have considered. Schools and colleges should share information about a diverse range of progression pathways, including technical routes, to strengthen the capacity of students to make effective choices and transitions. Organisations like Local Enterprise Partnerships (find your LEP on the CITB website), Chambers of Commerce and local authorities can help schools and colleges to access and interpret local LMI.

Careers advisers are expert at interpreting LMI and using this with students to enable them to make effective career decisions.

The government-funded 'LMI for All' service connects and standardises existing national sources of high quality and reliable LMI with the aim of informing careers decisions. This data is made freely available via a single access point for software developers to use in websites and applications to bring the data to life for a range of audiences. It is not a careers website in its own right. The service provides two widgets - Careerometer and Skillsometer - which are free and easy to embed directly onto a school or college website. These widgets have been designed for students (but can be used by others) and provide an easy way to access LMI. The National Careers Service uses this LMI to inform more than 850 job profiles on its website.

The Department for Work and Pensions (DWP), through the Jobcentre Plus 'Support for Schools' programme, provides information to schools and colleges (including mainstream secondary, SEN and PRU schools as well as sixth form and FE colleges), their students, teachers and parents on the local labour market and employer expectations. Jobcentre Plus school advisers look to respond to local schools and colleges who identify students at risk of leaving education without entering employment or further education or training.

The initiative is designed to facilitate school-to-work transition, training or further study for young people better suited to a vocational qualification, such as traineeships or apprenticeships, instead of a traditional academic route, to help them fulfil their career ambitions.

Benchmark 3: Addressing the needs of each pupil

Young people have different career guidance needs at different stages. Opportunities for advice and support need to be tailored to the needs of each pupil. A school's or college's careers programme should embed equality and diversity considerations throughout.

- A school's or college's careers programme should actively seek to challenge stereotypical thinking and raise aspirations.
- Schools and colleges should keep systematic records of the individual advice given to each student, and subsequent agreed decisions. All students should have access to these records to support their career development.
- The records of advice given should be integrated with those given at the previous stage of the student's education (including their secondary school) where these are made available. Records should begin to be kept from the first point of contact or from the point of transition.
- Schools should collect and maintain accurate data for each pupil on their education, training or employment destinations for at least three years after they leave school Colleges should collect and maintain accurate data for each student on their education, training or employment destinations.

The school or college should tailor careers activities and educational goals to the needs of each student, taking account of their prior knowledge and skills, the choices and transitions they face and any additional support that may be needed to overcome barriers to progression. Schools and colleges should challenge the stereotypes and inequalities that exist across different courses and jobs to ensure that students from all backgrounds, gender and diversity groups, including those with SEND, consider the widest possible range of careers. This includes using LMI, destinations patterns and employers in a range of jobs to address, for example, gender differences in the take-up of STEM subjects or in the proportion of students pursuing apprenticeships.

Schools and colleges should keep comprehensive and accurate careers education records. This helps students, parents, teachers, Careers Leaders and careers advisers to maintain consistent advice and keep track of agreed actions and next steps. Students can draw on their careers experiences to showcase their skills and develop a compelling story for applications and interviews. The careers education record is most effective when integrated with academic and welfare records to give a more complete picture of progress.

Compass+ makes it easier to target and personalise support by allowing schools to record and track individual student careers interventions. It offers student-level data and integrates with school's management information system data for effective and targeted careers programme planning and delivery.

Schools and colleges should collect and analyse education, training and employment destinations data for all students. This data may help schools and colleges to identify pathways, subjects or courses with low take-up that could be addressed by changes to the careers programme.

Schools should collect and maintain accurate data for each pupil on their education, training or employment destinations for at least three years after they leave school or from the end of KS4, whichever is sooner. To collect individual level data, schools can:

- collect the data themselves by contacting former pupils. Schools will need to be aware that the collection, retention and later use of pupils' contact details will involve the processing of personal data, for which schools will need to satisfy themselves they have the proper legal basis.
- establish an effective data-sharing agreement with their local authority. Local authorities (LAs) have a statutory duty to track and support all 16- and 17-year-olds in their area. This duty extends to young people with SEND up to the age of 25. Schools and colleges have a corresponding statutory duty to collect and share data with LAs to support this. They do not need consent to collect or share this data with LAs. LAs are not required to share data on former pupils with schools but have broad powers under which they may be able to share information on 16- and 17-year-olds if schools request it. The Statutory guidance for local authorities on their duties relating to the participation of young people in education, employment or training states that LAs should agree data sharing agreements with education providers and other public bodies that set out the information they will provide, when it will be provided and how they will ensure that data is passed securely. Timely and effective collaboration between schools and LAs can result in positive action to support young people who are NEET.

Schools can also use institution level data from <u>Longer Term Destination Measures</u> experimental statistics to track their former students at aggregate level and to assess their careers provision. The longer-term measure shows the destinations of former students one, three and five years after completing key stage 4, at institution level. The time lag between this activity and publication of the data is seven years (due to the five years of destination activity and the time required to process this data).

To understand their leavers' education, training or employment destinations, colleges can collect the data themselves by contacting former students. Colleges will need to be aware that the retention and later use of pupils' and students' contact details will involve the processing of personal data, for which colleges will need to satisfy themselves they

have the proper legal basis. <u>16-18 destination measures</u> show the percentage of students continuing to sustained education, apprenticeships or employment in the year after completing 16 to 18 study.

Destinations data can also help schools and colleges to build and maintain alumni networks which will be valuable for giving students encounters with employers and employees (Benchmark 5) and encounters with further and higher education (Benchmark 7). The Destinations data good practice guide for schools sets out more information on what destinations data is, how it differs from the destination measures accountability tool that the department publishes in performance tables, and how both can be used to help schools improve their careers provision. Government is updating this guide and adding information for colleges.

Targeted support for vulnerable and disadvantaged students

Looked after children and previously looked after children, and care leavers may need particularly strong support to ensure high levels of ambition and successful transition to post-16 education or training. The Careers Leader should engage with the school's designated teacher for looked after and previously looked after children to 1) ensure they know which students are in care or who are care leavers; 2) understand their additional support needs and 3) ensure that, for looked after children, their personal education plan can help inform careers advice. For these students, careers advisers should also, in coordination with the school's designated teacher, engage with the relevant Virtual School Head or personal adviser (a statutory local authority post that provides support to care leavers up to the age of 25) to ensure a joined-up approach to identifying and supporting their career ambitions.

Schools should continue to work with local authorities, particularly children's social care and Virtual School Heads for looked-after and previously looked-after children, to identify students who need targeted support or who are at risk of not participating post-16. As per the Education and Skills Act 2008, local authorities have a statutory duty to identify and support young people who are not in education, employment and training, more details of this can be found in our statutory guidance on participation. The statutory guidance places duties on local authorities to help support their participation-related duties including:

- to collect information to identify young people who are not participating, or who are at risk of not doing so, to target their resources on those who need them most.
 The information collected must be in the format specified in the National Client Caseload Information System (NCCIS) Management Information Requirement;
- to work with schools to identify those who need targeted support or who are at risk of not participating post-16;

- to lead the <u>September Guarantee</u> process which aims to ensure that all 16 and-17-year-olds are offered a suitable place in education or training;
- to pay particular attention to young people who are NEET, working with local partners to develop provision and referring those who are eligible for support.

Schools will need to agree how these students can be referred for support drawn from a range of education and training support services available locally. This may require multiagency working with other professionals involved in supporting the students, such as careers advisers, social workers and Virtual School Heads for looked-after and previously looked-after children. Schools should also work with their local authority and local post-16 education or training providers to share data on students who are likely to need support with post-16 participation costs, such as care leavers or those on free school meals.

All pupil referral units, alternative provision academies and free schools should have high aspirations for these students, some of whom may lack confidence and need encouragement to broaden their horizons. They should help students to explore career options and understand the variety of pathways into work including degrees, traineeships and apprenticeships. Transition to post-16 provision is a crucial stage but not an end in itself, and it is important for students to have a "line of sight" to a future career. Providers of alternative provision should work in partnership with their commissioning schools and local authorities, as well as careers advisers and post-16 providers, to provide support and advice on transitional pathways into further education or training and pathways beyond education into employment. In doing so, they should consider the particular needs of the student in alternative provision and what different or additional support they may need to succeed on leaving school. Providers of alternative provision, and pupil referral units should work closely with post-16 providers on transition to post-16 education and training.

Careers guidance for students with special educational needs or disabilities (SEND)

The overwhelming majority of students with SEND, including those with high levels of needs, can access fulfilling jobs and careers with the right preparation and support. They should all be supported with a careers programme that follows the Gatsby Benchmarks. We recognise that some of the benchmarks need different interpretation in Special Schools and for some SEND students in mainstream schools and colleges. Vocational profiling will help to identify the young persons' interests, skills and talents and it is a way of opening doors to what is possible. The Careers & Enterprise Company has published a range of free resources for schools and colleges working with students with SEND which includes a Gatsby Benchmark toolkit for SEND, teacher guides and practical advice for schools and colleges on how their careers programme can support children and students with SEND. Send Gateway have published a resource pack to support Key Stage 4 students with SEND to secure good transitions. Compass for Special Schools is

a free digital tool for special schools and specialist colleges to evaluate their careers provision against the Gatsby Benchmarks. A number of Special Schools are also working towards or hold the national Quality in Careers Standard.

The Careers Leader should work closely with the relevant teachers and professionals in their school or college, including the Special Educational Needs Coordinator and inclusion teams, and the careers adviser, to identify the guidance needs of all students with SEND and put in place personalised support and a transition plan. This may include helping students with SEND and their families to understand the full range of relevant education, training and employment opportunities, such as traineeships and apprenticeships, supported internships (for students with education, health and care plans) or routes into higher education. The transition plan should be well informed about ways in which adults with SEN or disabilities can be supported in the workplace (e.g. disability rights, supported employment, ways in which jobs can be "carved" to fit a person's abilities, job coaching, reasonable adjustments for disabled people in the workplace and Access to Work (DWP support)). Advice on self-employment (e.g. microenterprise) can also be especially relevant for some students with SEND.

The Careers & Enterprise Company has a SEND Community of Practice, via Careers Hubs, that aims to support schools and colleges working with students with SEND through the sharing of good practice and the development of resources.

The Careers & Enterprise Company Enterprise Adviser Network connects schools and colleges with employers to provide meaningful encounters with the world of work for students. Encounters with employers can be transformational for students with SEND, particularly hands on experience in the workplace, and schools and colleges should facilitate this where possible. It can be especially powerful to hear from adults with disabilities who have succeeded in their careers. The opportunity to experience lots of different work sectors can be particularly helpful. Schools and colleges should prepare students well for these experiences, so they know what to expect and what is expected of them, match them carefully to each employer and provide any special support the student may need to benefit fully from the experience.

Schools should make use of the SEND local offer published by the local authority. Where students have education, health and care plans, their annual reviews must, from year 9 at the latest, include a focus on adulthood, including employment. Schools should ensure these reviews are informed by good careers guidance, including impartial personal guidance provided by a qualified careers adviser. The Career Development Institute provides accredited training for qualified careers advisers who work with students who have SEN or disabilities. Schools must co-operate with local authorities, who have an important role to play through their responsibilities for SEND support services, education, health and care plans and the promotion of participation in education and training. Statutory guidance on the SEND duties is provided in the 0-25 Special Educational Needs and Disability Code of Practice.

Information sharing

Local authorities (LAs) have statutory functions in relation to supporting young people's participation in education and training. To identify and support those who need help to reengage or to find work they rely on information that schools and colleges hold on their students. Under section 72 of the Education and Skills Act 2008, schools and colleges are under a statutory duty to provide information to local authority services in order for them to deliver their relevant duties, and to track and maintain contact with these young people. For example:

- basic information such as the students name, address and date of birth;
- other information that the local authority needs in order to support the
 young person to participate in education or training and to track their
 progress. This includes for example: students' contact details including
 phone numbers, information to help identify those at risk of becoming NEET
 post-16, students' post-16 and post-18 plans and the offers they receive of
 places in post-16 or higher education.

If a school or college is asked by an LA for information needed to fulfil their statutory duty, about young people living in the local area, then they are under a corresponding statutory duty to give it to the LA. Additional advice can be found via the Information Commissioner's Office resources.

Schools and colleges (including academies and other state-funded educational institutions) must also notify local authorities whenever a 16- or 17-year-old leaves an education or training programme before completion as per section 13 of the Education and Skills Act 2008. This notification must be made at the earliest possible opportunity to enable the local authority to support the student to find an alternative place. It is for schools and local authorities to agree local arrangements for ensuring these duties are met.

Benchmark 4: Linking curriculum learning to careers

All subject staff should link curriculum with careers, even on courses that are not specifically occupation-led. For example, STEM subject staff should highlight the relevance of STEM subjects for a wide range of career paths. Study programmes should also reflect the importance of maths and English as a key expectation from employers.

- By the age of 14, every pupil should have had the opportunity to learn how the different STEM subjects help people to gain entry to, and be more effective workers within, a wide range of careers.
- Throughout their programme of study (and by the end of their course) every student should have had the opportunity to experience how their subjects help people gain entry to (and be more effective workers within) a wide range of occupations.

When careers is embedded in curriculum subjects or courses, there are more opportunities for students to explore where their education could take them in the future. In schools, each subject should support students to identify the essential skills they develop and to identify the pathways to future careers. Schools should ensure that students study the core academic subjects at GCSE – English, maths, science, history or geography, and a language – the English Baccalaureate (EBacc). Schools should support students to understand that these are the subjects which provide a sound basis for a variety of careers beyond the age of 16 and can also enrich students' studies and give them a broad general knowledge that will enable them to participate in and contribute to society.

In colleges, the study programme model offers excellent opportunities for developing the broader skills that employers need, such as team working. As part of their study programme, colleges are expected to ensure that every student is exposed to the workplace or other work-related activity. This activity should be tailored to the needs of the student and their longer-term aims and should include emphasis on how their subjects can help to gain entry to occupations and be successful within these occupations.

Schools and colleges should make clear to students the importance and powerful labour market value of securing a good standard in maths and English. If students do not achieve a grade 4 or above in these GCSE subjects by the end of key stage 4, they will be required to continue working towards this aim or a pass in Level 2 Functional Skills if they have achieved a grade 2 or below, as part of their 16-19 study programme – the department has made this requirement a condition of funding.

Schools and colleges should ensure students have the opportunity to learn about how different STEM subjects can lead to a wide range of career paths. The Careers & Enterprise Company have worked with STEM learning to produce a series of STEM toolkits and STEM Learning have produced resources linking STEM curriculum to careers.

In schools, Careers Leaders should support teachers to build <u>careers education and</u> <u>guidance into subjects across the curriculum</u>. Useful starting points could include identifying teachers with industry experience who can help to lead this work, bringing employers into subjects where there is a need to raise aspirations or challenge stereotypes and identifying subjects which link more easily to career pathways or employability skills. Each curriculum department may wish to devise schemes of work or lesson plans which show how careers will be embedded into their teaching. The Careers & Enterprise Company has produced 'My Learning, My Future', a suite of resources that can be used and applied by subject teachers through lessons, homework and extracurricular sessions. The <u>resources</u> span over 20 subjects at key stage 3 and 4.

In colleges, subject staff can be powerful role models, drawing on their industry experience to attract students towards their specialist field and the careers that flow from it. Colleges should ensure that all subject specialist teachers are competent to support the career development of students through their subject teaching.

Career learning can also be provided as a subject in its own right, alongside embedding careers into subject disciplines. Many schools currently deliver careers, employability and enterprise lessons through the curriculum as part of their commitment to Personal, Social, Health and Economic (PSHE) education and citizenship education, which includes finance education. Citizenship supports the development of knowledge and understanding about society and democracy, finance and the economy, employer and employee rights and responsibilities. The Skills Builder Universal Framework shows how to build essential skills into the school or college curriculum. The Career Development Institute's Career Development Framework of learning outcomes provides a useful resource that can both underpin the PSHE curriculum and support Careers Leaders to map career development outcomes across the curriculum.

Benchmark 5: Encounters with employers and employees

Every student should have multiple opportunities to learn from employers about work, employment and the skills that are valued in the workplace. This can be through a range of enrichment activities including visiting speakers, mentoring and enterprise schemes, and should include students' own part time employment where it exists.

- Every year, from the age of 11, pupils should participate in at least one meaningful encounter¹ with an employer.
- Every year, alongside their study programme, students in colleges should participate in at least two meaningful encounters with an employer. At least one encounter should be delivered through their curriculum area.
- Colleges should record and take account of students' own part time employment and the influence this has had on their development.

The reforms announced in the Skills for Jobs white paper will revolutionise post-16 education and reshape the training landscape. The further and technical education system will be realigned around the needs of employers, so that students are trained for the skills gaps that exist now, and in the future, in sectors the economy needs, including construction, digital, clean energy and manufacturing.

The Skills for Jobs white paper confirms the expansion of our existing reforms to increase the number of people studying high-quality technical education, including the rollout of T Levels. Endorsed by business, T Levels are high-quality, Level 3 classroom-based technical programmes that equip students with the knowledge, attitude and practical skills to thrive in the workplace. Meaningful engagement with employees and employers is central to T Levels as they include a mandatory industry placement of at least 45 days which must take place in a physical workplace setting. This helps young people to put their technical and employability skills into practice and learn what a real career is like. It also allows employers to get early sight of new talent in their industry.

The department has put in place support for schools and colleges and employers to ensure the successful rollout of T Levels. This includes significant investment to support schools and colleges to build their capacity and develop the strong networks needed with local, regional and national employers across all sectors to deliver industry placements. It also includes a comprehensive package of support for both schools and colleges and

_

¹ A 'meaningful encounter' is one in which the student has the opportunity to learn about what work is like or what it takes to be successful in the workplace.

employers. This includes the <u>Industry Placements Delivery Guidance</u>, which equips schools and colleges and employers with the key information and resources needed to deliver high-quality placements; <u>The Student Guide</u>, which provides students with advice and resources to help them prepare for their industry placement; and the <u>Employer Support Package</u>, which includes guidance, materials and hands-on support for employers across all sectors.

Every careers programme should have a strong employer focus with opportunities for students to meet businesses and gain insights into a range of different industries and sectors of the economy. Schools and colleges should engage fully with national, regional and local employers and professional networks to ensure real-world connections and meaningful encounters with employers. Visiting speakers should reflect different levels within an organisation, and individuals who have followed a variety of pathways into employment including technical and academic routes.

Research from Education and Employers shows that a young person who has four or more meaningful encounters with an employer is 86% less likely to be unemployed or not in education or training and can earn up to 22% more during their careers. Students with access to meaningful employer encounters build up a rich picture of the world of work and are well prepared to take up workplace opportunities. There should be a clear focus on enterprise and employability skills, experience, and qualifications that employers want.

Schools and colleges should help students gain the confidence to compete in the labour market by providing opportunities to gain the practical know-how and attributes that are relevant for employment. This should include the opportunity for students to develop entrepreneurial skills for self-employment.

Schools and colleges should work with The Careers & Enterprise Company to identify an Enterprise Adviser who can support them to connect to the labour market. Enterprise Advisers can draw on their business background to help schools and colleges to bolster existing relationships with employers and create innovative opportunities for students to meet local employers.

Schools and colleges should offer a varied range of employer encounters to students, progressive through the age range and tailored to individual need, but this could mean in practice:

- alumni activity;
- business games and enterprise competitions:
- Careers fairs:
- employer encounters with parents;
- employer involvement in the curriculum;
- employer mentoring;
- employer talks;
- mock interviews;

- CV workshops;
- mock assessment centres;
- · speed networking or careers carousels.

These encounters could be arranged to take place virtually for example, through a virtual tour of a workplace, a <u>virtual careers fair</u>, via a <u>virtual internship</u>, or an employer video calling the school or college for an employer talk.

The demand for STEM skills is growing, particularly for sectors such as engineering, construction and manufacturing. Mathematical and quantitative skills will be increasingly required in the future, not just for traditional STEM routes, but for a wide range of future careers. Schools should make sure one of the encounters their students experience before year 11 is with a STEM employer or workplace, or one of their careers events is focused on STEM. The Careers & Enterprise Company has several resources related to STEM including a series of STEM careers toolkits.

Jobcentre Plus can play a role in facilitating links between schools and employers through the 'Support for Schools' programme. Jobcentre Plus works with many employers that are keen to engage with schools, support careers fairs, or provide work experience or work taster opportunities.

Benchmark 6: Experiences of workplaces

Every student should have first-hand experiences of the workplace through work visits, work shadowing or work experience to help their exploration of career opportunities, and expand their networks.

- By the age of 16, every pupil should have had at least one experience of a workplace, additional to any part-time jobs they may have.
- By the age of 18, or before the end of their study programme, every student should have had at least one further experience of a workplace, additional to any part-time jobs they may have.

This benchmark is less about work experience and more about experiences of the workplace. The focus, particularly pre-16, is on giving pupils a more realistic idea of the workplace to help their exploration of career opportunities and expand their networks. This is especially valuable to pupils from more deprived backgrounds where experience of work in the family, or in the local community, may be limited to low skilled occupations.

For older students, the technical education reforms, set out in the Skills for Jobs white paper, will equip students with the skills, knowledge and behaviours to get a foot on the career ladder. Employers will have a critical role in providing students with first-hand experience of their chosen occupational area in an authentic setting over a long period of time. For example, industry placements will be a mandatory and critical part of every T Level and demonstrate a shift from traditional work experience to a longer, more substantial period of time in the workplace.

In addition, employers have an important contribution to make to careers programmes in schools and colleges, including providing shorter work visits, work shadowing or work experience opportunities that introduce students to the world of work. This includes virtual experiences of the workplace, which can be used to complement in-person experiences, but are not suitable for T level industry placements. There is evidence that experiences of the workplace give students a more realistic idea of the expectations and realities of the workplace. Students have opportunities to see a work environment, talk to employers about their roles and observe work processes. This is particularly valuable for students from disadvantaged backgrounds who may not have access to a diverse range of career role models.

Schools and colleges should encourage students to experience a wide variety of workplaces and support them to plan for, reflect upon and learn from these experiences. Experiences of the workplace should be designed to meet the needs of students and the local context, while bearing in mind the demands of delivering the full curriculum. Schools and colleges should interpret the benchmark flexibly and could provide short, light touch

experiences of the workplace for students up to the age of 16. Following the raising of the participation age in education or training to age 18, the department has placed more emphasis on high quality and meaningful experience of the workplace as a strongly recommended element of 16-19 study programmes, and a mandatory part of T Levels, via the industry placement.:

- By the age of 16, experiences of the workplace could include:
 - job shadowing;
 - workplace visits;
 - volunteering;
- For 16- to-18-year-olds experiences of the workplace could include:
 - internships and holiday placements;
 - work experience that takes place during in school or college term time:
 - longer work placements;

The Careers & Enterprise Company has made available a range of resources that help schools, colleges and employers to plan and implement meaningful experiences of the workplace aligned to school and college priorities. These include the Make it Work guide and training webinar for Careers Leaders, and a Step by Step Guide which schools and colleges can use to support employers who are interested in providing a young person with an experience of their workplace, either physically or virtually.

Schools and colleges should pay particular attention to work placements for students with SEND. They can be particularly helpful where students find it difficult to imagine a work context, and counter low aspirations. It might be useful to consider using vocational profiling to help students to understand what they're interested in and why. When arranging these placements, schools and colleges should carefully match the placement to the abilities, needs and aspirations of the student. Schools and colleges may need to work with the employer to put in place additional support in the work placement for some students with SEND. The Careers & Enterprise Company have produced resources to support employers working with young people with SEND. Additional support might be needed to help ensure the student is fully prepared for the work placement so that the experience is valuable.

Schools and colleges must decide whether adults working with pre-16 work experience students need to obtain a Disclosure Barring Service (DBS) certificate by consulting page 54 in the statutory guidance, Keeping children safe in education. The department encourages schools and colleges to reduce barriers so employers can offer a wide range of work experience and placements by following the Work Experience Guidance. This includes advice on whether risk assessments are necessary and makes clear that the placement provider (employer) has primary responsibility for the health and safety of the student and should be managing any significant risks. Schools and colleges, or others organising placements, need to check the employer has risk management arrangements

in place, along with appropriate policies and procedures to safeguard and promote the welfare of children.

Benchmark 7: Encounters with further and higher education

All students should understand the full range of learning opportunities that are available to them. This includes both technical and academic routes and learning in schools, colleges, universities and in the workplace.

- By the age of 16, every student should have had a meaningful encounter² with providers of the full range of educational opportunities, including sixth forms, colleges, universities and apprenticeship providers. This should include the opportunity to meet both staff and students.
- By the age of 18, all students who are considering applying for university should have had at least two visits to universities to meet staff and students.
- By the age of 18, or before the end of their programme of study, every student should have had a meaningful encounter with a range of providers of learning and training that may form the next stage of their career. This should include, as appropriate, further education colleges, higher education and apprenticeship and training providers. This should include the opportunity to meet both staff and students.

With large scale reforms to technical education and skills, set out in the department's Skills for Jobs white paper, it has never been more important to ensure that students are made aware of the full range of education and training options. Schools and colleges must explain technical education routes alongside academic routes and should not attempt to promote HE as a better or more favourable route than FE or apprenticeships. Schools with sixth forms should take care that their own sixth form is not promoted disproportionately compared to alternative academic and technical study options. The focus should be on the individual student and what is best for them. It is important that students realise that all of their educational choices have implications for their longer-term career. Schools and colleges should encourage students to consider what career options different educational choices open up and close down. A study of secondary teachers' views on post-18 options shows that teachers are much more confident talking

_

² A 'meaningful encounter' is one in which the student has an opportunity to explore what it is like to learn in that environment.

about Bachelor's degrees than any other form of higher education. Schools will need to work hard to counteract that bias, including by supporting staff to develop an understanding of all academic and technical routes. The department committed in the Skills for Jobs white paper to build careers awareness into every stage of professional development for teachers.

Under <u>raising the participation age (RPA) requirements</u>, all young people in England are required to continue in education or training until at least their 18th birthday. Schools must make sure that students are clear about this requirement and what it means for them. In particular, they must be clear that students are not required to stay in school. They can choose how to participate which might be through:

- full time study in a school, college or training provider;
- an apprenticeship, traineeship or supported internship;
- full time work or volunteering (20 hours or more) combined with part time accredited study.

The Moments of Choice research commissioned by The Careers & Enterprise Company suggests that leaving decision-making to the last minute results in young people becoming overwhelmed. Students should have opportunities throughout their school and college life for meaningful encounters with a range of education and training providers. This will help students to learn about education, training and career paths throughout their school and college life. The Careers & Enterprise Company has published a quide to achieving Gatsby Benchmark 7 which includes practical ideas from schools and colleges. This includes advice on how to make sure all encounters, including virtual experiences, are meaningful. Provider encounters can be age-specific, depending on the desired learning outcomes, and should be part of a progressive careers programme. Younger year groups can begin with a light-touch introduction to careers while older students and their parents will benefit from specific events and visits that familiarise them with the full range of pathways leading up to when significant education or training choices are about to be made. Students with an education, health and care plan should have formal opportunities to discuss education, training and career opportunities as part of their annual review, from year 9 onwards.

In consultation with a careers adviser, schools and colleges may recommend good quality websites and apps, whether national or local in scope, provided they present the full range of opportunities in an objective way. The National Careers Service website provides information and advice on a wide range of education, training and career options, including Find a Course which allows users to search for education and training opportunities across England.

Schools and colleges can work together, including through Careers Hubs and other networks, to help put pathways in context and deliver activities across multiple benchmarks. They can invite careers advisers, employers or providers to co-design or

deliver part of the curriculum, use labour market information to showcase growth sectors in the local area, or deliver careers fairs. To ensure students understand the breadth of pathways available, schools and colleges can consider inviting a range of employers and providers to talk to students about their careers and the routes into them. It can be powerful for students to hear from a range of professionals, including alumni and local employers, who have taken many different routes and qualifications to get to their positions, including apprenticeships and higher technical qualifications.

Students value highly the opportunity to attend open days at further and higher education institutions to help narrow down choices and reaffirm commitment to applying to attend further or higher education. Schools and colleges should help and advise students attending such open days.

Legal duty for schools and academies: access to providers of technical education and apprenticeships (the 'Baker Clause')

Every student, whatever their ambitions, should have the opportunity to explore what it is like to learn at the full range of learning providers, including colleges, universities, apprenticeship and training providers, University Technical Colleges (UTCs) and Studio Schools. That is why the department introduced a <u>legal duty</u> in 2018, commonly known as the 'Baker Clause', which requires all maintained schools and academies to ensure that there is an opportunity for a range of education and training providers to access all year 8 to 13 students for the purpose of informing them about approved technical education qualifications and apprenticeships. By hearing directly from providers, every student can build up a full picture of the options available and consider how the opportunity to study or train in different ways, and in different environments, might suit their skills, interests and aptitudes. This will lead to better-informed choices and help to reduce the risk of dropping out of courses.

In the Skills for Jobs white paper, the department announced plans to strengthen this statutory requirement and create a clear minimum standard for compliance. Under delegated powers, the Secretary of State has the authority to make provision as to *who* is to be given access to students, *which* students they will be given access to, *how* this will happen and *when*. The department will consult on policy proposals and, subject to the outcome of the consultation, plans to change the law from January 2022. An update to this section of the statutory guidance would be published in September 2021, giving schools time to prepare.

In the meantime, schools must continue to comply with the terms of the current duty. We expect the school to provide opportunities for visits from a range of providers of key stage 4, <u>post-16 options</u> and <u>post-18 options</u>, including T Levels, apprenticeships, traineeships, technical and vocational qualifications, applied qualifications and higher technical skills courses. Visiting providers should include Further Education Colleges, Studio Schools,

University Technical Colleges, Institutes of Technology and a range of providers of apprenticeships and technical options, including <u>Independent Training Providers</u> (ITPs). An exception is when there is no such provider in the area that pupils could reasonably be expected to consider attending in future, due to the travelling distance involved. The Careers & Enterprise Company has published a <u>resource</u>, created by the Association of Employment and Learning Providers, that providers information about technical education pathways and the work of the ITP sector.

Schools should prepare for each provider visit by advising students and their parents to consult provider websites for background information, including details of the courses and qualifications that the provider offers and their Ofsted grade. Inspection reports are available on Ofsted's website. Schools can also allow providers to make available copies of their prospectus, as part of their visit. This additional information can help students and their parents to consider the merits of different providers and make fully-informed decisions about next steps.

The school must make provider visits available to all students in the relevant year group. The school should not do anything which might limit the ability of students to attend. Unacceptable behaviour would include restricting invitations to selected groups of students or holding events outside of normal school hours.

The school should also provide a range of opportunities for providers offering academic options, including sixth form and tertiary colleges and higher education institutions, to visit the school to talk to students. This will help all students to develop a comprehensive picture of the education and training options available beyond the school.

Every school should review their arrangements for provider access and prepare a policy statement setting out the circumstances in which education and training providers will be given access to students. We expect a policy statement to be published for each academy within a multi-academy trust. The school may revise the policy statement from time to time and we recommend that this is done annually, by the Careers Leader, and agreed with the governing body. The policy statement must be published and should be made available on the school website. The purpose of the statement is to set out opportunities for providers to visit and to explain how requests from providers will be handled. The policy statement must include:

- any procedural requirements in relation to requests for access e.g. the main point of contact at the school to whom requests should be directed;
- grounds for granting and refusing requests for access e.g. details of timetabled careers lessons, assemblies or careers events which providers may attend; and should include the safeguarding policy;
- details of premises or facilities to be provided to a person who is given access e.g. rooms and resources to be made available in support of a provider visit.

Beyond these requirements, the school can design the policy statement in a way which best suits their needs. For example, it could be incorporated into a wider careers plan. What is most important is that the document includes clear details of the opportunities for providers to visit the school to talk directly to students and the process for providers to request access. An example of a suitable policy statement is at Annex A and The Careers & Enterprise Company have published further examples online, for example a policy statement integrated into a wider careers policy document.

By considering carefully the frequency and scale of opportunities to offer to providers, the school can minimise the burden of dealing with unsolicited requests. For example, the school may decide to arrange an annual event for a whole year group and invite multiple providers, or work with a group of providers to deliver one presentation covering multiple further education or apprenticeship opportunities in the local area. Each event should give each provider the chance to present meaningfully to the students.

Persons acting on behalf of a provider may represent the provider, or accompany the provider, if they are particularly well placed to engage and inform students about the options available. For example, a University Technical College or an apprenticeship provider may ask to bring a key employer with them on a provider visit. The school should consider such requests and consent cannot be withheld unreasonably. Schools and colleges are not entitled to require a Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) check for a visitor who is in the school for a "one-off" visit. However, head teachers and principals should decide on the appropriate level of supervision for the duration of the visit.

The apprenticeship training provider base is particularly large and diverse. It can include private training providers, further education colleges, higher education institutions, sixth form colleges, and employers. Schools may wish to consult the Amazing Apprenticeships resource as well as the register of apprenticeship training providers to inform decisions about whom to invite in. Organisations that are approved to deliver apprenticeship training are listed on the register of apprenticeship training providers (RoATP). They may wish to enlist locally available support, for example the Apprenticeship Support and Knowledge for Schools (ASK) programme which delivers free traineeship, apprenticeship and T Level information and activities to students in years 10 to 13, or the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, which also provides this service for years 8 to 13.

Benchmark 8: Personal guidance

Every student should have opportunities for guidance interviews with a career adviser, who could be internal (a member of school or college staff) or external, provided they are trained to an appropriate level.³ These should be available for all students whenever significant study or career choices are being made. They should be expected for all students but should be timed to meet their individual needs.

 Every student should have at least one such interview by the age of 16, and the opportunity for a further interview by the age of 18, by the end of their study programme.

Personal guidance is the opportunity for students to make sense of the careers activities they have experienced across the other benchmarks and reflect on what this means for their career plans, with the assistance of a qualified careers adviser. Careers advisers can help students to identify ambitious education, training and career options, and progression routes, by exploring potential opportunities with the student, supporting them in assessing their abilities, interests and achievements, enabling them to reach an informed career decision and empowering them to move forward. Students can gain self-development and careers management skills, develop plans for the future and set goals to achieve them.

Personal guidance interviews work best when the school or college can contextualise them with information about the students' academic performance and careers education. Schools and colleges should integrate personal guidance within the careers programme and wider pastoral and student support system so that other staff, such as form tutors or their equivalent, can consider students' ongoing career planning as part of their overall personal, social and educational development.

Careers advisers working with students with SEND should draw on the outcome and aspirations in the education, health and care plan, where they have one, to focus the discussion. Using a person-centred approach like <u>vocational profiling</u> can contribute to these discussions. Similarly, when working with looked after children or care leavers, their personal education plan or pathway plan should be used to help focus the discussion. It is good practice for these students to have a named adviser who can build a relationship with them and better understand their individual needs.

³ The school or college should ensure that access to an adviser trained to level 6 is available when needed.

The Gatsby Foundation has published a <u>collection of research on personal guidance</u>, including a qualitative review of personal careers guidance in secondary schools in England. The review emphasises the importance of senior leaders ensuring sufficient time is allocated to careers advisers to perform their duties to a high standard. The CDI guidance recommends that at least 45 minutes are allowed for every personal guidance interview.

The Career Development Institute (CDI) has published a <u>briefing paper which explains</u> the role of the careers adviser within personal guidance and a <u>blueprint of learning</u> outcomes for professional roles in the career development sector. Schools and colleges should make sure that careers advisers (internal and external) providing personal guidance to students are trained to the appropriate level. The main Level 6 and 7 qualifications for careers advisers are the Qualification in Career Development (QCD) at Level 7, (which replaces the earlier Qualification in Career Guidance (QCG) and Diploma in Career Guidance), the Level 6 Diploma in Career Guidance and Development and the Level 6 Higher Apprenticeship: Career Development Professional.

The Career Development Institute's (CDI) <u>commissioning guide</u> provides practical information and advice to help schools and colleges commission independent careers guidance for students. The department recommends that schools and colleges view the <u>UK Register of Career Development Professionals</u>, held by the CDI, to search for a careers adviser who can deliver a particular service or activity. Registration shows that a careers adviser is qualified to at least Level 6 in a career development subject, abides by the CDI Code of Ethics and undertakes regular professional development. The CDI monitors adherence to these criteria. The CDI also manages the Careers in Careers jobs board for the career development sector.

As an indicator of quality, schools and colleges can commission personal guidance from both self-employed careers advisers and organisations which hold the matrix Standard, including organisations who deliver the National Careers Service. All holders of the matrix Standard have undergone an assessment of their delivery of advice and support services on careers, training and work.

Annex A: Example of a policy statement on provider access

This policy statement could be integrated into a wider careers plan or strategy for your school or college.

[School Name]: Provider Access Policy

Introduction

This policy statement sets out the school's arrangements for managing the access of providers to pupils at the school for the purpose of giving them information about the provider's education or training offer. This complies with the school's legal obligations under Section 42B of the Education Act 1997.

Pupil entitlement

All pupils in years 8 to 13 are entitled:

- to find out about technical education qualifications and apprenticeships opportunities, as part of a careers programme which provides information on the full range of education and training options available at each transition point;
- to hear from a range of local providers about the opportunities they offer, including technical education and apprenticeships – through options events, assemblies and group discussions and taster events;
- to understand how to make applications for the full range of academic and technical courses.

Management of provider access requests

Procedure

A provider wishing to request access should contact [Name], [Job title], [Contact method]

Opportunities for access

A number of events, integrated into the school careers programme, will offer providers an opportunity to come into school to speak to pupils or their parents or carers:

	Autumn Term	Spring Term	Summer Term
Year 8	Overview of post 16 options for students and parents, to include: A levels, Applied General Qualifications (e.g., BTECs), technical/vocational qualifications, apprenticeships, traineeships and supported internships Event for University Technical Colleges	Employer event for students, parents – market stall event giving overview of local, regional and national opportunities and skills requirement Meetings with careers adviser	Technical/vocational tasters at local college/s, training providers Meetings with careers adviser
Year 9	Event for providers of technical education/ apprenticeships to include Further Education colleges, UTCs or Studio schools and training providers Meetings with careers adviser	Meetings with careers adviser KS4 options event	Technical/vocational tasters at local college/s, training providers Meetings with careers adviser
Year 10	Life Skills – work experience preparation sessions Meetings with careers adviser	Technical/vocational tasters at local college/s, training providers Meetings with careers adviser	Life skills – assembly and tutor group opportunities Meetings with careers adviser

Year 11	Post 16 provider open evenings: opportunities to visit local Further Education and sixth form colleges, other school UTCs, Studio schools and other training providers regarding A level, Applied General, technical and vocational and apprenticeships. Meetings with careers adviser Post 16 applications	Post-16 interviews	Confirmation of post 16 education destinations for all students
Year 12	Higher Education Fair for a variety of HE providers including local Further Education colleges Post-18 assembly – higher and degree apprenticeships	Small group sessions: future education, training and employment options Meetings with careers adviser	Small group sessions: future education, training and employment options Meetings with careers adviser
Year 13	Workshops – HE and higher apprenticeship applications	Meetings with careers adviser	Confirmation of post 18 education destinations for all students

Please speak to our Careers Leader to identify the most suitable opportunity for you.

Premises and facilities

The school will make the main hall, classrooms or private meeting rooms available for discussions between the provider and students, as appropriate to the activity. The school will also make available AV and other specialist equipment to support provider presentations. This will all be discussed and agreed in advance of the visit with the Careers Leader or a member of their team.

Providers are welcome to leave a copy of their prospectus or other relevant course literature at the Careers Resource Centre, which is managed by the school librarian. The Resource Centre is available to all students at lunch and break times.

Approval and review

Approved [date] by Governors at Curriculum and Standards Committee

Next review: [date]

Signed: [name] Chair of Governors [name] Head teacher



© Crown copyright 2021

This publication (not including logos) is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

To view this licence:

visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3

email psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk

write to Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London, TW9 4DU

About this publication:

enquiries <u>www.education.gov.uk/contactus</u> download <u>www.gov.uk/government/publications</u>



Follow us on Twitter: oeducationgovuk



Like us on Facebook: facebook.com/educationgovuk